

James W. Ridgway, P.E. Executive Director

Auburn Hills

Beverly Hills

Bingham Farms

Birmingham

Bloomfield Hills

Bloomfield Twp.

Canton Twp.

Commerce Twp.

Dearborn

Dearborn Heights

Farmington

Farmington Hills

Franklin

Garden City

Henry Ford Community

College

Lathrup Village

Livonia

Melvindale

Northville Northville Twp.

Novi

Oak Park

Oakland County

Orchard Lake

Plymouth

Plymouth Twp.

Pontiac

Redford Twp.

Rochester Hills

Romulus

Southfield

Troy

Van Buren Twp.

Walled Lake

Washtenaw County

Wayne

Wayne County

Wayne County Airport

Authority

Westland

Wixom

Cooperating Partners:

Cranbrook Institute of Science Friends of the Rouge Rouge RAP Advisory Council Southeastern Oakland County Water Authority Wayne State University

DRAFT MEETING SUMMARY ALLIANCE OF ROUGE COMMUNITIES

November 7, 2012, 1:30 p.m. – 3:30 p.m. Civic Center, Novi

1. Welcome (Gary Mekjian)

a. Roll Call /Determination of Quorum - Roll call was taken. The 22 members listed below were in attendance, which was sufficient for a quorum.

ARC Member	Attended Y/N	ARC Member	Attended Y/N
Auburn Hills	Υ	Novi	Υ
Beverly Hills	Υ	Oakland County	N
Bingham Farms	Υ	Oak Park	N
Birmingham	Υ	Orchard Lake	Υ
Bloomfield Hills	N	Plymouth	N
Bloomfield Twp.	Υ	Plymouth Twp.	Υ
Canton Twp.	Y	Pontiac	N
Commerce Twp.	N	Redford Twp.	N
Dearborn	Υ	Rochester Hills	N
Dearborn Heights	Υ	Romulus	N
Farmington	Υ	Southfield	Υ
Farmington Hills	Υ	Troy	N
Franklin	Υ	Van Buren Twp.	N
Garden City	Υ	Walled Lake	Υ
Henry Ford Community College	N	Washtenaw County	Υ
Lathrup Village	Υ	Wayne	N
Livonia	Υ	Wayne County	Υ
Melvindale	N	Wayne County Airport Authority	N
Northville	N	Westland	N
Northville Twp.	Υ	Wixom	N

b. Introduction of ARC guests

Gary Mekjian asked all guests in attendance to introduce themselves.

c. Additions or Changes to the Draft Meeting Agenda

There were no additions or changes to the meeting agenda.

d. Approval of July 25, 2012 Meeting Summary

The motion was made by Jim Murray, Dearborn, to approve the July 25, 2012 meeting summary. It was seconded by Kathryn Hagaman, Bingham Farms, and passed unanimously.

Gary Mekjian announced the resolutions prepared for Janis Bobrin and Ed Bagale as they retire. He thanked them for their advocacy which has assisted the ARC in

accomplishing its objectives. The Alliance of Rouge Communities extends its gratitude to Janis Bobrin and Ed Bagale and wishes them all the best in retirement.

2. Executive Director Services RFP Review Committee-Engineering Services (Mekjian)

a. Recommendation on Executive Director

Gary Mekjian reported that the Executive Committee is forwarding the recommendation that the Executive Director Services contract be awarded to ECT. The motion was made by Jeff Meuller, Lathrup Village to award the contract to ECT for Executive Director Services. The motion was seconded by Don Rohraff, Livonia and passed unanimously.

b. Engineering Services revisions to Purchasing Policy

Gary Mekjian discussed the options drafted for future ARC grants that require engineering services. The options that the Executive Committee is suggesting go to the Organization Committee to be incorporated into the ARC Purchasing Policy are:

- Select ECT to perform design and construction engineering services.
- Use one of the short listed firms (ECT, HRC, OHM team, or CarlisleWartman/CardnoJFNew) to perform design and construction engineering services with ARC staff grant administration.
- If the community/county involved wishes to, they may prepare an RFQ and select a
 consultant specific to their project as long as the process meets grant procurement
 requirements. This does not preclude any of the short listed firms from submitting.
 ARC staff would again provide the grant administration.

3. Treasurers/Finance Committee Report (Don Rohraff, Treasurer)

a. 2011 A133 Audit

Don Rohraff reviewed the A133 Audit results which showed no instances of noncompliance and no significant deficiencies. The motion was made by Kathryn Hagaman, Bingham Farms, to accept the 2011 A133 Audit and Financial Statement as presented by the Finance Committee. The motion was seconded by Laura Gruzwalski, Birmingham, and passed unanimously.

b. 2012 A/R and A/P Reports

Don Rohraff reviewed the A/R and A/P reports. The receivables report shows all dues outstanding at this date along with the Rouge Grant reimbursement request. He stated that the payables are all in the review process and are being scheduled for payment.

c. 2012 Membership Dues

Don Rohraff reported that those communities still owing their dues include Melvindale, Oak Park, and Pontiac. These communities have been sent reminders and Jim Ridgway will be following up with a phone call.

d. 2012 Budget Amendment

2012 Budget Amendments

Don Rohraff reviewed the PIE Committee Amendment 1 which uses \$5,000 from unused expenses from PIE1 and PIE2 to pay for:

 Green Schools: \$2,500 to buy 25 trees for the Green Schools program for new schools. This budget would be added to the Green Schools – Trees task in the PIE 2012 Budget, which is administered by Wayne County. • Riparian Homeowners' brochure: \$2,500 for design of the brochure and collecting related content for the ARC website. This budget is lower than originally anticipated because we will be using existing materials (Waterfront Wisdom).

This request requires no budget increase to the overall 2012 ARC budget.

Don Rohraff reviewed the Finance Committee Amendment 4 which increases the FC1 budget from \$15,000 to \$17,640. The budget item, an increase of \$2,640, will cover the final invoice received by the accountant and will be paid with 100% ARC dues. This amendment covers additional work related to the increase in grants from the prior year and because this was the first A133 audit there was additional testing required for the audit and additional financial statement schedules prepared for the taxes that were not budgeted for in 2012. ARC staff have received confirmation that no further costs will be incurred this year for accounting services.

The motion was made by Kathryn Hagaman, Bingham Farms, to approve the 2012 Budget Amendments (PIE Amendment 1 and FC Amendment 4) as presented by the Finance Committee. The motion was seconded by Shawn Keenan, Auburn Hills and passed unanimously.

d. 2013 Budget Preparation Schedule

Don Rohraff reviewed the 2013 budget preparation schedule with the Full ARC. This item was passed out for information. Don Rohraff stated that we are on schedule with email requests being sent out to the ECT along with the committee chairs to provide their draft budgets.

e. 2012 ECT GLRI Contract Amendment

Don Rohraff reviewed the contract amendment to the scope of services for the Great Lakes Restoration Initiative (GLRI2) Appendix B (revised) with ECT. This amendment increases the total compensation for the scope of services from \$95,000 to \$115,000 to increase the funding for the design, construction oversight and grant administration and reporting. This budget is covered by GLRI2: Danvers Pond Dam Removal and stream Restoration.

The budget adjustment has been approved by the U.S. EPA GLRI grant officer and is necessary because of the following reasons:

- Unanticipated increase in the design and permitting of the project. It was anticipated
 that only contract documents would be required due to the design having been
 completed previously. Some of this was due to the fact that the design was 3 years
 old by the time final permitting and construction were taking place therefore due to
 the dynamics of the stream updated field information was required (bottom profile
 and sediment samples) and subsequent redesign of portions of the project.
- MDEQ permit application and requirements for dam removals project information had been updated since 2008, so the Permit package was redone to accommodate these needs.
- Project was redesigned to accommodate work only on Farmington Hills property.
- Meetings with property owners and association to discuss project, outcomes, and resolve concerns.
- Channel alignments discussions and summary responses.

- Seawall concern investigation and response.
- Contract documents were redesigned from only City of Farmington Hills property to include the required floodplain work on adjacent properties.
- Developing a project QAPP, conducting mid-project and final Quality Assurance reviews as required by the QAPP.
- Increased grant administration and technical advisory group activities, based on the
 extended time of the project and contract closeout requirements provided by EPA
 during the project.
- Development of IAAs for ARC and Farmington Hills.

The motion was made by Jim Murray, Dearborn, to approve the 2012 ECT GLRI2 Contract Amendment as presented by the Finance Committee. The motion was seconded by Jeff Mueller, Lathrup Village and passed unanimously.

f. 2013 Budget Recommendations

ARC Staff reviewed the 2013 budget recommendations. Chris O'Meara reviewed the Finance Committee budget recommendations as follows:

- FC1 Accounting/Legal Services, \$17,000 These funds will be used for the
 preparation of the 2012 taxes, preparation of the financial report and the required
 A133 audit. These funds would also cover any legal issues that may arise related to
 the ARC. This line item has increased from previous years due to the costs involved
 with the A133 audit. This budget item will be paid with 100% ARC dues.
- FC2 ARC Insurance, \$4,000 These funds will cover the directors and officers insurance that is required by the ARC Bylaws.
- Executive Director Services, \$178,421 The Executive Director Staff oversees the dayto-day affairs of the Alliance of Rouge Communities, including fiduciary and budgeting services. Additional duties for 2013 include:
 - Staffing and facilitation of the full ARC (3 meetings); the Executive Committee (6 meetings); the Organization Committee (2 meetings) and the Subwatershed Advisory Groups (SWAGs) (1 meeting for three combined SWAGs).
 - Distribution of meeting materials and FOIA services
 - Serving as the Primary Liaison and Advocate for the Rouge River Watershed
 - Quick Books Monthly Tracking and Reporting
 - Facilitation of the Finance Committee meetings (4 meetings)
 - Administrative Oversight/Contractor Management/Ongoing Support
 - ARC Marketing & Communications
 - Annual Report

This request includes the budget for facilitation and oversight of the Technical Committee (4 meetings) and the Public Involvement and Education Committee (4 meetings) as well as preparation of the 2013 committee budgets.

This request also includes the Grant Preparation budget for up to five grants. This represents \$20,000 in non-federal ARC monies to pursue grants in 2013.

• The 2013 PIE budget reflects a substantial decrease (\$40,180) in cost from the 2012 budget due to the fact that accommodations had to be made to find budget to pay

for the benthic macroinvertebrate sampling that had been paid for by the GLRI grant and ERB foundation for 2011 and 2012. (The ARC paid for this in previous years) Because of ARC budget constraints, the PIE budget was reduced to pay for the sampling, which is the foundation of the ARC's monitoring program. 2013 PIE Committee highlights are:

- (PIE 1)The Green Infrastructure Activities task budget is about \$20,000 lower, primarily because the ARC will not be creating new grow zones in 2013, instead choosing to monitor the existing 31 grow zones created by this program since 2009. We have also reduced the budget for rain barrel sales, because not as much ARC staff time is required to hold rain barrel sales since our vendor (Great Lakes Rain Barrels) conducts most of the logistical activities ARC staff once did. We have added a Collaborative PEP activity to develop a Collaborative PEP for ARC members that should reduce the amount of time spent reporting to the MDEQ. Finally, there is a PIE Initiatives subtask to provide budget for activities not described here that we may want to conduct as the year progresses, which will be subject to approval by the Finance Committee
- (PIE 2) The *Public Education Materials* task has decreased budget for printed materials and giveaways and decreased budget for distribution (Wayne County). This task supports the purchase and distribution of seedlings at local events, such as community events, rain barrel sales and HHW collection days. The printing budget will pay for seedling packaging, bookmarks and magnetic clips.
- (PIE 3) The Website Maintenance task budget remains the same and supports design, writing and maintenance fees for the ARC website.
- (PIE 4) Septic System Maintenance Workshops which were part of previous PIE
 Committee budgets are being re-instituted to support the findings of the water
 quality monitoring activities in Main and Upper subwatersheds (CMI grantfunded), which is showing that there could be failing septic systems in some
 areas. In 2013, two workshops will be held in Franklin/Southfield and Farmington
 Hills.
- (PIE 5) The Watershed Stewardship and Reporting task supports Friends of the Rouge presenting (with assistance from the ARC and Wayne County) four handson workshops for homeowners to design native plant gardens and a grow zone maintenance workshop for participants in the ARC's grow zone project from previous years (2009-12). Additionally, FOTR is working with ARC staff, Wayne County and PIE Committee members to facilitate a Grow Zone maintenance subcommittee to investigate ways to provide for ongoing maintenance of grow zones installed by the ARC, FOTR and Wayne County. FYI, FOTR will provide \$2,500 match for the workshops that can be used by the ARC against the grant it receives from Wayne County.
- Technical Committee Budget Recommendations include:

TC1 Rouge River Watershed Monitoring Activities, \$153,000 (including \$20,000 in volunteer time)

No Cost Items:

- 1. Continuous stream flow monitoring at six USGS sponsored sites (US1 US5, US7).
- 2. Geomorphology assessment may be funded by other sources.

ARC Funded items:

- 1. Macroinvertebrate monitoring at 35 locations in the spring and fall of 2013, plus stonefly monitoring in the winter beginning in January of 2013.
- 2. Flow monitoring on the Lower Branch at two sites (US9 and L05D).
- 3. Dissolved oxygen monitoring on the Lower Branch at LO5D.
- 4. Summarizing the 2012 water quality monitoring effort in a brief report for the Technical Committee and communities.
- 5. Development of a new 5 year monitoring plan for 2014-2018.

TC2 Storm Water Reporting System: Operation and Maintenance, \$12,400

The main purpose of this initiative is to assist ARC members in the permit required storm water reporting by focusing on efforts that can be completed on a watershed-wide basis, thereby reducing workload and costs to individual ARC members. This will be accomplished by operating and maintaining the Reporting System previously developed.

This effort will include the following:

- 1. Oversight and assistance to ARC members on system use, as requested;
- 2. Maintenance of the reporting system including code refining, modifications to web interface and minor content modifications as found to be necessary;
- 3. Administration of the reporting system including setting up user names, passwords, and troubleshooting any problems; and
- 4. Troubleshooting and repairing programming issues as they arise.

Individual ARC members will be responsible for 1) input their community's information into the Reporting System, 2) printing their community's report from the Reporting System to create an individual report, 3) adding a cover letter and submitting their report to MDEQ, and 4) saving copies of individual reports for their records and audit purposes.

TC3 IDEP Investigations and Training, \$62,500

The tasks addressed under this initiative are A) illicit discharge elimination field investigations, B) IDEP training, and C) Collaborative IDEP plan. We anticipate that the new Phase II permit will allow for collaborative approaches. This watershed-wide approach to IDEP implementation is proposed in lieu of completing the more prescriptive IDEP requirements.

The motion was made by Brandy Siedlaczek, Southfield, to approve the 2013 Budget Recommendations as presented by the Finance Committee. The motion was seconded by Karen Mondora, Farmington Hills and passed unanimously.

4. Executive Director Report

a. Grant Status Report

Jim Ridgway reported all grants continue to move forward. The Danvers project is close to completion. The Wayne Rd. Dam project continues with the dam removal complete. The Forest Service Emerald Ash Borer project has begun with the first phase of tree plantings started this fall.

Jim Ridgway reported that the Henry Ford Estate Dam removal project will be resubmitted under the next round of GLRI funding as all parties work to prepare a proposal that ARC staff hopes will be funded.

b. Legacy Project Update

Jim Ridgway report that ARC Staff have been working on the match element of the project. Marathon has donated their legal team to look at the match issues. ARC Staff has worked with DWSD to collect a great deal of data. The preliminary assessment suggest that the Green Infrastructure activities will, in fact, become eligible as match. If DWSD's efforts are deemed "eligible" as match, the matching issue for the RIFS is solved. The ARC communities will not be asked to provide any match. The ARC's current efforts are being funded by a grant provided by the ERB Foundation. ARC staff continues to work with all parties, including EPA and MDEQ, to gain further commitments from the private industries to assure that once the full scope of the remediation is identified, the industries will take responsibility for matching to "real work." More importantly, the ARC and/or any ARC communities will not find themselves responsible for any aspect of this remediation.

c. Permit Update

Jim Ridgway reported that the EPA is likely to have a new storm water permit out next year. We continue to work with MDEQ, the MWEA/SEMCOG comments that were prepared were not included in the latest draft, a second set of comments have been sent.

Laura Gruzwalski stated that the new permits were supposed to be out last week. They told the work group that they will be having training sessions for those that will be due first. For those that are issued in 2017, permit applications will be due by April 1, 2016.

Jim Ridgway reported that the contested case is still on-going. Attorneys are waiting for the new permit to come out which is expected to be similar to the 2008 permit. The MDEQ has requested a stay but continue to move ahead. It is expected that communities will be expected to pay for things like failing septics.

Jim Ridgway reminded members that ARC staff shared a copy of the watershed-wide permit for the Milwaukee area. Jim stated that this may be good or bad but some are doing it.

d. White Paper – Funding Mechanisms for Correcting Illicit Connections

Jim Ridgway reviewed the draft white paper that was prepared by the ARC staff. The paper reviews funding options for private vs. public lands and what the funding options are. The ARC staff requests members to review the white paper and provide comments to Annette DeMaria.

5. Standing Committee Reports

a. Organization Committee (Kelly Cave, Co-Chair)

Revisions to ARC Bylaws

Kelly Cave reported that the Organization Committee worked very hard to finalize the changes to the Bylaws and she commended all involved. Kelly Cave reviewed the document that was passed out that explained the major changes in the document. Most

changes were moving items around to more appropriate places in the document and removing those things that no longer apply. She explained that once these Bylaws are approved they will need to go to the member councils for approval. One of the major changes made was that any future edits to the Bylaws could be made with a 2/3 vote of the ARC member without having to go to councils. This would not apply to changes to the dues calculations, any changes to the dues would have to be approved by the member councils. The motion was made by Shawn Keenan, Auburn Hills, to approve the revised ARC Bylaws as presented by the Organization Committee. The motion was seconded by Jeff Mueller, Lathrup Village, and passed unanimously.

Membership Policy

Kelly Cave reviewed the Membership Policy that focuses on the assessment of costs to members being set proportionately based on the quarter of the year they join, the designated representatives for Primary and Associate members being from the community and allowing the alternate to be the communities consultant if they choose, and the requirement of Primary and Associate Members being in good standing in the ARC and having paid their annual dues to participate in ARC grant-funded programs. The motion was made by Jim Murray, Dearborn, to approve the Membership Policy as presented by the Organization Committee. The motion was seconded by Kathy Hagaman, Bingham Farms, and passed unanimously.

Kelly Cave requested that an email be sent when you know that the resolution is going to your council and when it has been adopted please mail a copy of your community's resolution to Chris O'Meara at the ARC's address.

Revised Grant Eligibility Requirements Policy

Kelly Cave reviewed the revisions to the Grant Eligibility Requirements Policy which included provisions in any subgrant award and/or interagency subgrant agreement to require that any ARC member awarded a subgrant shall remain an ARC member in good standing throughout the term of the subgrant award. It also includes text to terminate a subgrant and retain any unpaid portion of the subgrant if a community chooses to terminate its membership during the term of a subgrant. The motion was made by Don Rohraff, Livonia, to approve the revised Grant Eligibility Requirements Policy as presented by the Organization Committee. The motion was seconded by Jeff Mueller, Lathrup Village, and passed unanimously.

Kelly Cave informed the ARC that Organization Committee will be working on updates to the Purchasing Policy in addition to the strategic plan. Primary goals include securing and sustaining additional funding for the ARC. The Organization Committee will also be doing a white paper on the ARC as a whole.

b. PIE Committee (Brandy Siedlaczek, Chair)

Brandy Siedlaczek reported that the PIE Committee distributed 2,000 seedlings to Green Schools and they hosted a green infrastructure workshop for golf courses in Southfield and Farmington Hills. The PIE Committee's next meeting is scheduled for January 16 at 1:30 p.m. in Southfield.

c. Technical Committee (Karen Mondora, Chair)

Karen Mondora reported that the ARC SWPPI Reporting System continues to move

forward, we have continued to work on correcting program glitches that have come up as communities start using the system. She reported that IDEP work is wrapping up. The Technical Committee is working with MDEQ on finding Tier 1 areas that would fit for 319 funds. They will be looking at preparing a collaborative IDEP plan along with a 5-year monitoring plan in 2013.

d. Nominations Committee (Tim Faas, Chair)

Tim Faas reported that he contacted several members for possible officer positions for the 2013-2014 term. The recommended slate of officers is Kevin Buford, Chair; Jim Murray, Vice Chair; and Brandy Siedlaczek, Treasurer. Tim Faas asked if there were any nominations from the floor, there were none. The motion was made by Shawn Keenan, Auburn Hills, to approve the recommended slate for the 2013-2014 term. The motion was seconded by Don Rohraff, Livonia, and passed unanimously.

Gary Mekjian stressed the importance of membership that is ready and willing to step up in 2 years when called upon. He thanked the new officers for volunteering their time to the ARC's.

6. Report from WCDPS

Kelly Cave reported that they are working through the Round XII Subgrants and the IAAs are moving forward. She also stated that they do have an end date for the Federal Grant that needs to be considered when planning your projects.

Kelly Cave stated that they are starting to prepare the 2012 progress report and asked that communities forward their success stories for inclusion.

7. Opportunity for Public Comment

Sally Petrella, Friends of the Rouge, informed the ARC that FOTR has hired a part-time voluntary monitoring program coordinator. The monitoring program reported 38 sites. Johnson creek scores are down a little because of the summer drought. Sally reported that a mayfly was found for the first time at Fordson Island. This was after the successful removal of abandoned boats through a NOAA/GLRI grant. Sally informed the ARC of the various FOTR fundraisers coming up.

Bill Craig, Rouge River Advisory Council (RRAC), informed the ARC that they received a GLC grant for ARC staff to support the RRAC administrative activities. He informed the Full ARC that the AOC's are preparing a letter to the Statewide Public Advisory Council (SPAC) on the possibility of an environmental bond.

Andrew Bahrou, MDEQ, informed the membership that online applications for permits are online now for FY13 for some communities in the Lansing area. He stated that trainings are planned for the communities that will apply in 2013 including Huron and St. Clair Rivers. The Rouge is not scheduled until 2017-with permit signup starting in 2015 and due in 2016.

Laura Gruzwalski informed the ARC that MWEA will be hosting a watershed seminar December 6 in Lansing.

8. Summary of Actions of Full Alliance (Chris O'Meara, ARC staff)

- The July 25, 2012, meeting summary was accepted.
- The contract was awarded to ECT for Executive Director Services.
- The 2011 A133 Audit and Financial Statement were approved.
- The 2012 Budget Amednemtns were approved.
- The 2012 ECT GLRI2 contract amendment was approved.
- The 2013 budget recommendations were approved.
- The revised Bylaws were approved.
- The Membership Policy was approved.
- The revised Grant Eligibility Requirements Policy was approved.
- The 2013/2014 slate was approved.

9. Upcoming Meeting Schedule (C. O'Meara)

PIE Committee Meeting, January 16, 2013, 1:30 p.m., Southfield

10. Adjourn

The motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Don Rohraff, Livonia, and seconded by Karen Mondora, Farmington Hills. The motion passed unanimously.

Alliance of Rouge Communities Attendance List

Meeting Date: Name Community Attended Initials Redford Township Lisa Appel Cranbrook Institute of Science Balint John Pontiac Ball Zachare ECT/Henry-Ford-Community-Colle Ballnik Dan RRAC Chairperson Barnes Jack Garden City Barrett Robert Oak Park Baumgarten Matt Lathrup Village Bob Belair Canton Township Beri Jim Melvindale Beyer Lori Washtenaw County Road Commis Bobrin Janis Washtenaw County Water Resour Borton Cory HRC Buford Kevin Westland Wayne Buiten Mike Carroll Terry Van Buren Township Casari Tom Northville Township Cave Kelly **WCDPS** Colaianne Joe Oakland County Craig Bill **RRAC** Cravens Jay Bloomfield Hills Cureton Lloyd Walled Lake Davis Paul Rochester Hills Dean Lillian **SOCWA** DeMaria Annette ECT

ARC Attendance List Page 1 of 5

Bloomfield Township

Domine

Wayne

Meeting Date: ______ | | | / 7 / / 2

Name		Community	Attended	Initials
El-Gharib	Ramzi	Wayne		
Eudy	Chuck	Farmington		CE
Faas	Tim	Canton Township		TE
Fellrath	Patrick	Plymouth Township		BF.
Gallogly	James	Northville		
Gigliotti	Allen	Henry Ford Community College		
Gruzwalski	Laura	Bloomfield Hills		
Gruzwalski	Laura	Village of Beverly Hills		
Gruzwalski	Laura	Troy		
Gruzwalski	Laura	Birmingham		Imor
Hagaman	Kathryn	Bingham Farms		14014
Hanna	Karen	Friends of the Rouge		
Howell	Michael	Wixom		
Hughes	Emily	Friends of the Rouge		
James		Commerce Township		
Keenan	Shawn	Auburn Hills		SO
Ketai	Don	Bingham Farms		
Kramarz	Kristina	Dearborn Heights		
Marshall	Ellen	SOCWA		
McCallum	 Gerry	Orchard Lake Village		
McClary	Darwin	Garden City		
McCulloch	John	Oakland County		,
McCusker		Westland		
McGill		Walled Lake	$\overline{\mathbb{X}}$	M
Mekjian	 Gary	Farmington Hills		Thich.
Melchert	Ron	Auburn Hills		
Meszler		Village of Beverly Hills		

ARC Attendance List Page 2 of 5

Name		Community	Attended	Įnitijals
Mondora	Karen	Farmington Hills		\$M/
Moore	Roger	Rochester Hills		
Mueller	Jeff	Lathrup Village		
Mullett	Noel	WCDPS		
Murray	Jim	Dearborn		4
Nowicki	Anthony	Wixom		
Olsztyn	Olivia	Bloomfield Township		
O'Meara	Paul	Birmingham		
ostling Fuller	Frie Fred	Orchard Lake Village		
Paletko	Dan	Dearborn Heights		
Petrella	Sally	FOTR	X	AP -
Pritchard	Jana	Plymouth Township		
Putala	Vicki	Farmington		
Puuri	Steve	Washtenaw County Road Commis		
Rice	Heather	Washtenaw County Water Resour		OP)
Ridgway	Jim	ECT		
Rohraff	Don	Livonia	$\overline{\mathbb{Z}}$	TR
Ross	Cyndi	FOTR		
Scappaticci	Roberto	Romulus		
Schultz	Leigh	Southfield		
Selmi	John	Redford Township		
Siedlaczek	Brandy	Southfield		<u>b8</u>
Sincock	Paul	Plymouth		
Smrtka	Barb	Farmington Hills		
	Robert	Cranbrook		
St. Henry	Paul	Livonia		
Staup	Aaron	Novi		

ARC Attendance List Page 3 of 5

Mandina Data	1)	1	7/	12
Meeting Date:		\perp	1 [<u> </u>

Name		Community	Attended	Initials
Striz	Stacy	Melvindale		
Sullivan	Patrick	Northville		
Sullivan	Amy	Village of Franklin		as
Vandette	Steven	Troy		
Wagoner	Bryan	Wayne County Airport Authority		
Wayne	Adam	Novi		Ah
White	Paul	Van Buren Township		
Wilson	Tom	Romulus		
Wineka	Jim	Oakland County		
Witte	Eric	Dearborn		
Yee	Kevin	Oak Park		
	Tom	Commerce Township		

ARC Attendance List Page 4 of 5

Meeting Date: _ Community Attended Initials Name FOTE IOANNIS KAMARINAS